
 
 

 
 
Meeting details 
Date: Friday, March 29th, 2024 

Time: 2:00pm - 3:00 pm 
Location: Zoom 
 
 
Committee members and alternates present 

 
 
Committee members and alternates absent 
 

 
Employee Representatives 

• Sybill Hyppolite, Washington State Labor 
Council  

• Cindy Richardson, UNITE HERE Local 8 
 

Employer Representatives 
• Bob Battles, Association of Washington 

Business 
• Josie Cummings, Avista Corp  
• Julia Gorton, Washington Hospitality 

Association 
 

General Public Representatives 
• Anne Paxton, Unemployment Law Project 
• Allyson O’Malley-Jones, Northwest Justice 

Project 
 

 
• Tammie Hetrick, Washington Food Industry 

Association (alternate employer rep) 
• Monica Holland, Northwest Justice Project 

(alternate public rep) 
• Joe Kendo, WA State Labor Council (employe  

rep) 
•  (alternate public rep) 
• Josh Swanson, Operating Engineers 302 
• William Westmoreland, Pac Mtn WF Dev 

Council 
• Brenda Wiest, Teamsters 117 

 
 

ESD staff  
• Joy Adams 
• Joshua Dye 
• Vaughn Ellis 
• Stephanie Frazee 
• Camille Galeno 
• Colin Helsley 
• Caitlyn Jekel 
• Lawrence Larson 
• Marypat Meuli 
• Jared Nilsen 

 

Unemployment Insurance 
Advisory Committee 



• Jeremy Satre 
• Eve Sheng 
• Stephanie Sams 
• Daniel Zeitlin 
 

 

Summary 
 
Meeting Recorded 
This meeting was recorded and also livestreamed by TVW.  
 
Welcome and Opening Remarks 
Committee chair JR Richards, Director of Unemployment Insurance Customer Support, ESD 
welcomed everyone to the meeting and asked committee assistant Colin Helsley to call roll.  
 
Agenda  
JR reviewed the following agenda items (also see Addendum I) 

• Approval of Feb. 23, 2024 meeting minutes 
• Rulemaking Update 
• Legislative Session wrap-up 
• Legislative Reports  
• Service Delivery Update 
• Web Modernization 
• SHB 2308 Job Titles Project Update 
• Pandemic Overpayments  
• Public comment 
• Adjourn 

 
Meeting Minutes 
JR requested that everyone review the February 23, 2024 UIAC meeting minutes and provide their 
feedback. Bob Battles moved to approve the minutes. Sybill Hyppolite seconded the motion. All in 
favor said “aye”. No members were opposed. The February 23, 2024 meeting minutes were approved.  
 
Rulemaking Update 
JR then handed the meeting over to Stephanie Frazee, Legislation and Rules Coordinator, ESD, to 
provide an agency rulemaking update. Stephanie presented information from the following slides. 

https://tvw.org/video/unemployment-insurance-advisory-committee-2024031004/?eventID=2024031004


 

 
 
 
No questions were raised. 
 
Legislation Wrap-Up 
Caitlyn Jekel, Government Relations Director, ESD presented information from the following slides to 
provide a legislation wrap-up. 



 

 
 
Julia Gorton asked whether the demographic information was already collected for paid family and 
medical leave. Caitlyn answered that it has not been collected on all workers, adding that the request of 
this report is that when employers are submitting wage reports that race and ethnicity data would be 
supplied at the time of that filing. So, race and ethnicity data would be collected from an individual 
who's a recipient of a benefit. This would ask for the employer to produce that data when wages and 
earnings are being recorded. 
 
Legislative Reports 
Caitlyn continued to the following slide and was joined by Stephanie Sams to go over legislative reports 
on the agency’s horizon. 



 
 
Stephanie asked for thoughts from the committee about how they would like to provide feedback on 
the Work Search Requirements Report due July 1. Bob Battles noted that providing feedback at the 
May UIAC meeting might be the best way to so. Sybill Hyppolite added that she agreed it would be 
good to look at the report and decide on the best feedback mechanism in the May UIAC meeting.  
 
Caitlyn continued providing information on the legislative reports listed on the above slide as well as 
the following. 

 
 
Anne Paxton asked whether the new federal standards on race and ethnicity data collection would be 
incorporated at the state level. Caitlyn answered that yes, it is likely the federal requirements will be 
taken into account during the planning and determination of the feasibility of that report.  
 
Caitlyn then moved to the next slide to provide more detail on the November 2023 Federal Funding 
Shortfall Report. 



 
 
Bob Battles thanked Caitlyn for keeping the committee apprised of the progress on these reports and 
providing opportunities for feedback. 
 
Service Delivery Update 
JR Richards provided a UI service delivery update to the committee using the following slides. 

 



 

 
 
Bob Battles noted the large increase in incoming call volume and asked whether this was a gradual 
increase or not. JR answered that it was not a gradual increase, but rather that the number of claims in 
the first 18-months of the pandemic was the same as the number of claims made over the previous 18 
years. JR added that they have come down since then but have not returned to 2019 numbers. Bob 
asked about tracking of call topics and whether the call volume has stayed high due to issues accessing 
the system or the increase in identity theft. JR answered that it is due to both of those reasons as well 
as a wide variety of other consumer behaviors and concerns such as customers feeling that their 
information is safer when given over the phone rather than online. JR added that the root cause of 
each of these is being investigated and that a range of approaches are being looked at to address these 
issues, one being the web modernization project/building a mobile friendly site.  
 
Anne Paxton asked whether the fact that 150,000 potential people have questions about overpayment 
waivers contributes to the post-pandemic surge in calls. JR answered that although one would think it 



would be a significant part of the surge, it’s actually a very small percentage, noting again that there is 
no one thing driving the high call volume but rather an apparent shift in consumer behavior and that 
other states are experiencing similar differences post-pandemic. JR added that addressing these 
numbers will involve thinking differently about how the agency engages with claimants and trying to 
meet them where they are today.  
 
JR concluded the service delivery update by outlining next steps. 

 
 
Sybill Hyppolite thanked JR for this work and for keeping the committee informed of the process, 
adding that she looks forward to helping however possible.  
 
Due to time constraints, JR moved to the topic of pandemic overpayments. Web Modernization and 
the SHB 2308 Job Titles Project Update will be moved to the next meeting’s agenda.  
 
JR provided an overpayments update using the following slides. 

 



 
 
Sybill asked if the funding for this project ends at the end of this year. JR answered that ESD is 
tracking for this timeline currently but that the agency has requested an extension of the funding. 
JR added that she would follow up with specifics. 
 
Public Comments 
JR reminded meeting participants that if they would like their comments captured in the meeting 
minutes to please email them to camille.galeno@esd.wa.gov. 
 
One public comment was emailed after the meeting and is copied here: 
 
“I sat in on the meeting today and wanted to bring attention to the SEAP program. 
 
I applied for SEAP and was denied because it was determined due to my skills, experience and labor market 
data I would likely find work before my unemployment benefits ran out. There is a disconnect between this 
rationale and the purpose of SEAP. 
 
I think overall the intention of the program is great. The criteria for acceptance into the program (WAC 192-
200-050) needs attention.  
 
The benefit of being in the SEAP program is that you do not need to apply for 3 jobs a week. You can focus 
on starting your new business.  
 
I would argue that no one should be denied. Anyone trying to start a new business should be encouraged and 
supported by the state ESD and automatically eligible to receive unemployment benefits because they are 
attempting to create a new job that could lead to more job opportunities if successful. The state ESD should 
support in a more robust and clearly intentioned way - entrepreneurs and new enterprises. Any income 
reported reduces the unemployment benefits accordingly.  This allows for assistance when needed and the 
ability to start replacing it when income is earned. There is no conflict here.  
 
Also, it is important to understand that there are other factors why someone may not be as valued as an 
employee because of age.  
 

mailto:camille.galeno@esd.wa.gov


I urge ESD to take a hard look at the SEAP program, it's purpose and then develop the program to support 
it.   
 
Please let me know if there is an opportunity to work with ESD to consider making changes to the program. I 
will also be discussing with my state Rep. Liz Berry.  
 
Thank you, 
Michael Smith” 
 
Adjourned 

JR thanked everyone for joining and adjourned the meeting. 

 
 
Action Items  

o Committee to hold a discussion on the Work Search Requirements Report at the May 2024 
UIAC meeting.  

o JR to provide end date of overpayments project funding. 
o JR to send details to committee members on a recent agency press release, and an 

overpayments waiver communication being sent to claimants. 
 
Next meeting: 
May 15, 2024, from 10:00am to 12:00 p.m. via Zoom. 
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Addendum II 
 

 
 


